COLLEGE PARK QUARTERLY MEETING

Spring Quarter--Fifth month 14-16, 2010

Quaker Center, Ben Lomond, California.

OPENING PLENARY 

Our first plenary session opened Saturday morning, 5/15/2010, at about 9:00 a.m., following a period of worship, at Quaker Center in Ben Lomond, California with about 50 present.

1.  Welcome:  Presiding clerk Eric Sabelman (PA) welcomed us to this 212th gathering of College Park Quarterly Meeting. 

2.  Roll call:  Assistant clerk Doug Milhous (RD) read the roll call of monthly meetings and worship groups, with attenders rising as their meeting was called.  Friends from the following meetings and worship groups (WG) were present:

Appleseed

Berkeley

Central Coast

Chico

Davis

Friends House (WG)

Grass Valley

Humboldt

Lake County

Live Oak

Marin

Palo Alto

Redding

Redwood forest

Reno

Sacramento

San Francisco

San Jose

Santa Cruz

Strawberry Creek

Visalia

There were no Friends present from the following meetings and worship groups:

Delta

Fresno

Mendocino

Monterey Peninsula

Napa Sonoma

Oakland (WG)

South Humboldt (WG)

Ukiah (WG)

We welcomed Sarah Beutel from Mountain View Monthly Meeting in Denver, Colorado, who is the new Pacific Yearly Meeting Youth Coordinator.  Alyssa Nelson, PYM Youth Coordinator Supervisory Committee Clerk, provided information about the new youth program.  We also welcomed Jim Johnson, Director at Friends House, Santa Rosa.

3.  Children's program:  Marilee Eusedio, Children’s Program Committee Co-Clerk, introduced the children present and we heard arrangements for the children’s program.  Minna Al-Barqi (RE), Terra Wilson (SC), and Neil Fullager (SF) are assisting with the program.

4.  Teen Program:  Teens present introduced themselves, including their co-clerks, Ian Adair (CC), Lily Elder (LO), and Cecilia Fitzgerald-Cook (LO).

5.  Lunch-table topics and Interest groups:  The following lunch-table topics and convenors were announced:  Pacific Yearly Meeting Unity with Nature, Teens’ topic, Mental health working group, Internet and email working group (Eric Sabelman, PA), Woolman Sustainability Intensive (Dorothy Henderson, GV), Winter Quarter Cluster Meetings (Jim Anderson, CH), and Walk with Earth pilgrimage (Rolene Walker, SF).

We were invited to participate in the following interest groups taking place after lunch:

Ist session: 

· Stewardship of the Ben Lomond property: Education to Action, with Pat Howe (MA)

· Friends Committee on Legislation Development and Outreach, with Kevan Insko (FCL)

· Pacific Yearly Meeting Youth Program Coordinator listening to College Park Quarterly Meeting, with Sarah Beutel (PYM YPC) and Alyssa Nelson (DA), liaison to CPQM on the YPC committee.

2nd session:

· Quaker Initiative to End Torture, with Susan Smith

· Being Salt and Light: Living the Kingdom of God in a Broken World, with Jim Anderson (CH)  and Janet Leslie (CH)

· Service projects with teens, introduced by Nate Secrest (LC) for David Forbes, Quaker Center Maintenance Manager, building a step on the Upper bunkhouse, digging a water diversion trench outside the laundry shed, organizing tents for Quaker Camp, and clearing branches and debris from Hubbard Gulch Road.

We heard several announcements, including regarding arrangements from Ray Rischpater (PA) and on State of the Meeting reports.

WORKING PLENARY I.   

1.  Clerk’s report:  Presiding Clerk Eric Sabelman (PA) spoke to the theme of “Listening to each other...Listening to God” [Attachment #1]

2.  Listening exercise:  We participated in an interactive exercise of listening to each other [Attachment #2]

3.  Nominating Committee:  Sarah Tyrrell (BE), Nominating Committee clerk, told us of the work of the committee, and brought forward names for officers, committees, and board members for our consideration.

4.  State-of-the-Meeting reports:  Assistant Clerk Doug Milhous (RD) read excerpts of State o the Meeting reports from Palo Alto, Santa Cruz, Reno, and Central Coast. We were particularly moved by the State of the Meeting report from Reno Monthly Meeting and we hold them in the Light.  State of the Meeting reports from our College Park Quarterly Meeting monthly meetings will be sent our to the monthly meetings.

We arranged for worship-sharing groups and heard announcements.
WORKING PLENARY  II. 

1.  Treasurer’s report: Treasurer Paul Harris (RF) gave his report, which we accepted [Attahcment #3]. The Treasurer clarified that the K-12 Scholarship fund is for children and teens attending Quaker schools, and is funded by individual contributions.

2.  Nominating Committee:  Nominating Committee approved bringing the name of Kate McClellan forward for the Ben Lomond Quaker Center Association board after this name was brought to the floor.

3.  Pacific Yearly Meeting Futures report:  Jim Anderson (CH), clerk of the Futures subcommittee of PYM Ministry and Oversight Committee, reported on a proposal being brought to PYM this year for some structural changes in PYM.  He encouraged monthly meetings to review a revised proposal, which will be sent out to monthly meetings soon.

4.  “Cluster Meeting” proposal:  Jim Anderson (CH) shared the idea, discussed as a lunch table topic, of using our Winter Quarterly Meeting in 2011 for “cluster meetings”, and requested support for Friends bringing a concrete proposal to Fall Quarterly Meeting.  Some discussion followed.

5.  Ministry and Oversight Committee:  Elizabeth Boardman (SF/DA), committee clerk, reported that Ministry and Oversight meets between sessions of Quarterly Meetings to worship and ground the Quarter and to consider how we can support our gatherings, programs, clerks, and monthly meetings.  Currently, Ministry and Oversight is working on a program of visitation to meetings and worship groups.

6.  Panel on listening:  Doug Milhous (RG) shared some aspects of effective listeniang and spoke of his experience of Non-Violent Communication, the importance of being fully present to the person one is listening to, and listening as a pathway to the Divine.

Keenan Lorenzato (DA) spoke of his experience at Pendle Hill last Fall, with its intense sense of community, connectedness, and purpose, and of listening to each other and to the Spirit.  Bob Barns (GV) spoke about the Alternatives to Violence Project, particularly in the prison system, and how he has learned to listen.  He has found that the Alternatives to Violence Project creates a space in which people listen deeply and are listened to, with remarkable outcomes.  Paul Harris (RF) spoke about “listening” to our environment from his experience as an architect, and of awareness of how we are affected by the buildings we use and the way in which they are arranged.

7.  Minutes:  We approved these minutes.

WORKING PLENARY III.  

We reconvened Sunday morning with about 45 present.

1.  Ben Lomond Quaker Center Association:  Ray Rischpater (PA), board member, shared excerpts from Quaker Center’s 2009 State of the Association Report.  We accepted the report [Attachment #4].  Friends are encouraged to go to the Quaker Center website for more information.

2.  Nominating Committee:  Committee clerk Sarah Tyrrell (BE) introduced committee members and gave the second reading of the report of Nominating Committee.  

Minute 2010-Spring-1: We approved Nominating Committee’s report [Attachment #5].  Nominating Committee brought the following names for the first time:  

Assistant Clerk:  Rolene Walker (SF)

Arrangements Clerk:  Catherine Vanderwaart (PA)

Archivist: Eric Sabelman (PA)

Clerk, Teen Committee:  Jim Anderson (CH)

These names will be brought back to us for approval at Fall Quarterly Meeting.
Minute 2010-Spring-2:  We thanked our outgoing presiding clerk, Eric Sabelman (PA) for his service to our Quarterly Meeting.

3.  Naming Committee:  We approved the following Friends to serve on the Naming Committee (Committee to Name the Nominating Committee):  Sandy Moon Farley (PA), Doug Milhous (RG), and Paul Harris (RF).  Sandy Farley will convene the committee.

4.  Registrar’s report:  Registrar Denis Thalson (BE) reported that we had fewer attenders this quarterly Meeting than usual.  There were 104 total attenders, including 9 children, 14 teens, and three 18-19-year-olds [Attachment #6]. The Registrar provided reusable name buttons, which were appreciated.

5.  State-of-the-Meeting Reports:  Assistant clerk Doug Milhous (RE) read excerpts for States-of-the-Meeting Reports from Redwood Forest, Grass Valley, Redding, San José, Berkeley, and Humboldt Monthly Meetings.  The State-of-the-Meeting Reports will be sent to all monthly meetings as an electronic file. 

6.  Announcements:  We heard announcements, including the recent publication of “Enlivened by the Mystery:  Quakers and God”, published by Friends Bulletin/Western Friend, and “Spirits Rising: Young Quaker Voices”, published by Friends General Conference.

7.  Minutes:  We approved these minutes.
CLOSING PLENARY   11-11:30 am Sunday   

1.  Intergenerational exercise:  We responded to the query, “What have I heard here that I will remember?”  [Attachment #7: Presiding Clerk Eric Sabelman’s notes] 

2.  Children’s Program report:  Shannon Fagen (RE) and Jared Rischpater (PA) reported for the Children’s Program.  We accepted their report.  [Attachment #8, handwritten original attached to the archive copy]. 

3.  Teen Program report:  Mark Runyan (CH) and Nate Secrest (LC) gave their report, which we accepted [Attachment #9]. New teen officers were introduced:

Clerks:  Marie Vastola (LO) and Cecilia Fitzgerald Cook (LO)

Newsletter editor:  Mark Runyan (CH)

Planning clerks:  Kelsey Ruehling (VI) and Anna Lichterman (BE)

They noted that teens moving on to Young Friends are Nate Secrest (LC) and Keenan Lorenzato (DA). 

4.  Minutes:  We approved these minutes.

WORSHIP. 

We closed with worship at 12:15 pm, purposing to meet again in 10th month at Sierra Friends Center in Nevada City, California.

Faithfully submitted,

Eric Sabelman, presiding clerk

Janet Leslie, recording clerk

_____________________________________

Attachments:

1.  Presiding Clerk’s report

2.  Exercise on listening

3.  Treasurer’s report

4.  Ben Lomond Quaker Center Association report

5.  Nominating Committee report

6.  Registrar’s report

7.  Intergenerational exercise on what we have heard

8.  Children’s Program report (handwritten original attached to the archive copy)

9.  Teen Program report

